
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

DECEMBER 14, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The December Council Meeting will be held at City Hall. The City will continue to have phone conferencing available. To participate in the phone conference call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of November 16, 2021 Council meeting.
· Resources and obligations report - November
Accounts Payable & Payroll
· Accounts Payable & Payroll 
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Water Compliance Project – Nick Ducote from Ducote Consulting LLC
Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
DECEMBER 14, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the December 14, 2021 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Peter Hall, Dennis Anthony, Ken Bain, Angie Shurtleff and Terry Blaske. City Recorder Valerie Russell was also present. Council member Don Adcock was absent.
Citizens present: Mike Morrow. Nick Ducote, from Ducote Consulting, LLC was also present. David Watkins, from JUB Engineers was present via conference call. 
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayors Report

John Street Paving Project
Mayor Brown gave the Council an update on recent projects. The John Street paving project is completed. The total cost of the project was just under $68,000. If the total cost would have been known sooner the City could have amended the agreement with ODOT to include other components to the project. The estimates to complete the project were higher that the final cost. 

Public Restroom
The site is prepared for the delivery of the public restroom. The restroom will be delivered in the spring after the weather allows. 

RV Camp
Mayor Brown contacted City Attorney Dan Van Thiel concerning a property where there are multiple inhabited camp trailers located, that is being referred to by some members of the community as a homeless camp. The Attorney explained that House bills 3115 and 3124 address homeless camping on public property, not private property. The Attorney stated that on private property it would be more of a zoning issue. RV parks have to be licensed with the state and follow strict guidelines. The Attorney said the City could amend the current zoning document to specify how many dwellings are allowed on each lot. The Attorney stated that if the City is going to address activities on private property, proof will be needed to show a health hazard or that criminal activities are taking place. He cautioned that this could get expensive and have repercussions. 
Mayor Brown explained that he inspected the property in question with the property owner and the occupants are not doing anything illegal. The main motorhome is being used for bathroom facilities and one trailer is being used for sleeping quarters and the rest of the trailers are being used for storage. 
The other property in question has a main house with three RVs on the property. The Attorney is going to write the property owner a letter in regards to the rules about RV parks relating to Haines zoning ordinances. 
Mayor Brown asked the Council if they wanted to purse this by amending the zoning ordinances and taking legal action concerning RV park laws. 
Council discussion followed concerning whether or not to move forward with an amendment to the zoning ordinance to address this issue. Councilor’s Blaske and Anthony stated that if the City doesn’t pursue the issue, it will get worse. Councilor Bain and Shurtleff felt that it would be intruding on private rights and the City does not know their stories and what they have been through. Councilor Bain also questioned if it would really go anywhere in court. Councilor Hall thought maybe modifying the ordinance so the City has a little more control, but avoid extremes, and only if the Attorney thinks it could be enforced.
Mayor Brown clarified that the Attorney did state at this time there really was not much that can be done considering the present homeless situation across the country. 

Mike Morrow
Citizen Mike Morrow commented that he had heard that Prairie City or John Day was having the same sort of problems and they were trying to approve a camping ordinance. He said that he felt the same as Councilor’s Bain and Shurtleff did that these people for what every reason have nowhere to live. Their family or friends are trying to help them, and we need to have some compassion. 
Misc.
The City completed two new water and sewer connections recently. The RV sewer dump at the shop will be completed in the spring. Justus Excavating will be hired to bury the mattresses at the Landfill. The metal on the shop roof needs to be screwed down and the ridge cap needs to be replaced. 
Agenda Item No. 2 Administrative Matters

Water Compliance Project – Nick Ducote from Ducote Consulting LLC & David Watkins, JUB Engineers
Nick Ducote addressed the Council explaining that David Watkins is the City’s new engineer from JUB and that he was present via telephone conference call. David replaced Shae Talley who moved out of the area. Nick stated that since the City has been awarded millions of dollars the Council needs to make some decisions. The existing water tower was the first topic of discussion with Nick stating that the existing water tower needs to be removed before the end of the project. The options with the existing water tower were discussed during the last phase of the project but a solution was never reached. The different options include; demolition of the existing water tank, relocation to the rodeo grounds or building a replica of the tank at the rodeo grounds. At this time there are funds available that can be used to accomplish this task. Nick stated that JUB feels that it is important that the water tower be removed. 
David Watkins from JUB Engineers explained that from an engineering aspect one of the problems with something this age is that it is unknown what materials were used to construct the tank which will determine how the tank can be demolished. If lead paint and asbestos are present it will need to be handled differently. The condition of the inside of the tank and the thickness of the steel is unknown. Without knowing all these variables there is no way of knowing the cost of relocating or demolition of the tank. The problem with leaving the tank in its current location empty is that the tower is designed to have water in it at all times, if the tank is empty, it may not be as stable. 
The estimates that were submitted earlier for demolition from B & K Recycling was for approximately $38,000. T Bailey estimated approximately $66,000 to remove the tower.
Nick stated that the City will have money available at this time to remove the tank but if the tank has to be removed later the City would have to use funds from a different source.
David stated that the Council needs to be aware that there could be a liability risk if the tank remains in its current location. But an inspection could be included in this project to determine the unknown factors. David also stated that the Council did not need to make a decision at this time but JUB would like to know the general direction to go. 

Councilor Anthony stated that he did not want to see the old tower demolished. 

Mayor Brown said that most of the people that he had discussed the old water tower with did not want to see it demolished. 

Councilor Hall commented that he thought an inspection of the tower should be included in the current project to help determine what options the City has. 
Council agreed to go ahead and have an inspection conducted on the old water tower.
Nick explained the steps to get the project started beginning with executing the contract with JUB for the project. Then the bid documents need to be drafted by JUB. Nick will provide Business Oregon with the Environmental report which will have a comment period of 45 to 60 days and then at that point the City can award the bid. 
Mayor Brown questioned when the main line was going to be replaced under Rock Creek.

Nick stated that in the first phase of this portion of the project the funds will be from the emergency fund in the amount of $750,000 and there is a one-year timeline to use the funds. So, the Rock Creek boring will be a part of the second phase of this portion of the project. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Agenda Item No. 4 – Payroll and Accounts Payable
Councilor Shurtleff excused herself due to a conflict of interest. 

Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Payroll and Accounts Payable. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 – City Recorder Report

City Recorder
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained more about the funding that Nick was speaking of earlier for the project. The City will receive a CDBG-CV grant in the amount of $750,000 that is from emergency funds and has to be spent in one year and the City is going to receive $591,000 with a regular CDBG grant that we have two years to spend. The $1,015,000 Congressional Directed Spending grant that we are on the list to receive will not be official until the end of February when congress approves their 2022 appropriations. 
The City’s population has decreased to 376 which was determined from the 2020 census and Portland State University Population updates. There are 39 less people living in Haines now than when the 2010 census was conducted. This will make a difference in the amount of funds that the City receives in State Revenues from taxes.
Agenda Item No. 6 – Council Reports

Councilor Hall
Councilor Hall explained to the Council that after the first of the year he would no longer be on the League of Oregon Cities Board of Directors. He will remain informed on LOC events and report items of interest to the Council. 
Agenda Item No. 7 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:07 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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